Tualatin Hills Park & Recreation District

TRAILS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Advisory Committee Meeting

Date:  June 15, 2010

Time:  6:00 p.m.

Location:  Fanno Farmhouse

8405 SW Creekside Place; Beaverton, Oregon

Committee Members Present:  Chair Wendy Kroger, Vice Chair Tom Hjort, Joe Barcott, Barb Sonniksen, Mary O'Donnell, Susan Hanson, Dana Barnes (BAC)

Ex-Officio Members Present:  Margaret Middleton (City of Beaverton), Joy Chang (Washington County), Mel Huie (Metro), Robert Spurlock (Metro)

THPRD Staff Present:  Steve Gulgren, Hal Bergsma

Absent:  Kevin Apperson, Kris Schamp, Kevin Sutherland

Guests:  Dick Schouten (Washington County), Patty Freeman (THPRD), Andrew Singelakis (Washington County), Peter Arellano (City of Beaverton), Donna Stuhr, Judy Hjort, Jim Parsons       

This is the third annual summer picnic meeting.  Everyone arrived between 5:30 and 6:00, and socialized until the business meeting was called to order.    

I.  Call to Order

Chair Wendy Kroger called the business meeting to order at 6:35.

II.  Introduction of Guests and Visitors

Everyone present introduced themselves.

III.  Approval of May Meeting Minutes

Tom moved for approval of the May minutes and Barb seconded.  Unanimous vote to approve.

IV.  Announcements


Steve announced that THPRD is applying for three grants: (1) Urban Trails Fund Grant (to widen a portion of the Fanno Creek Trail and to repair a bridge on that trail), (2) Oregon Bike and Pedestrian Program Grant (to construct a mid-block crossing in SW Walker Rd for the Waterhouse Trail), and (3) Transportation Enhancement Grant (for construction of Segment 14 of the Westside Trail).

Steve also announced that in approximately mid-July, portions of the Fanno Creek Trail in the vicinity of the Garden Home Rec Center would be temporarily closed due to the BES sewer construction project.

Dick Schouten announced that on July 9 there is a policy-makers bicycle ride in north Portland.

Barb reminded the committee that she is on the North Bethany project Natural Resources Committee, and noted that Hal has been attending recent meetings.  Hal offered that this project has been going on for a very long time, and he gave a brief history of the project, noting that parks have been more of a focus than trails, and that there are concerns about connectivity and trail dimensions.  Barb's interest is in being certain THPRD staff is aware of what is happening with the project.  She is satisfied that with Hal's presence at the meetings staff is sufficiently “in the loop.”        

V.  Program

A.  Patty Freeman presented an overview of the Waterhouse Trail Bond Project using numerous maps and diagrams to demonstrate the status of different sections of the trail, explaining that the current objective is to create a master plan that will be approved by the THPRD board.  

1.  Trail Segment 1:  Merlo Max station north to Baseline Road.  Patty demonstrated how the trail will parallel Merlo on the north side of the max station; then proceed west on the south side of Jenkins to where it crosses Jenkins; and will then proceed north to Baseline Road.  There is a proposed additional access to the light at Costco to help reduce user conflict and provide more user options.

2. Trail Segment 4:  Vicinity of Moshofsky Woods/Willow Creek Nature Park.  There is currently a boardwalk system in place that is too narrow to accommodate cyclists and walkers simultaneously, and can be somewhat slippery when wet.  The question is how to best place the trail while minimizing the footprint on the ground.  The current thought is to widen the current segment to accommodate different user groups, using a non-skid surface.  The trail will curve west from the present location, then go north and intersect Bethany Court just south of the Bethany overpass over Highway 26.

3.  Trail Segment 5:  Bronson Creek area north to West Union Road.  There is an issue of how and where to cross Bronson Road.  Also, there are steep slopes to accommodate which will be done by curving the trail up to Audrey Drive.  There will need to be a mid-block crossing on West Union Road.           

4.  Diagonal spur going northwest, crossing Laidlaw, and linking with the Rock Creek Trail.  The lower section of this spur involves Bethany area developers, and System Development Charges requiring the developers to assist in building the trail.  It will be a community trail link between the Waterhouse Trail and the Rock Creek Trail.  

5.  Crossing Highway 26.  Because 26 is a state highway, ODOT will have to be involved.  Patty noted that to create a viable crossing it would be helpful, if not actually necessary, that (1) an advocacy group become involved with the project (maybe the TAC), (2) a local governmental entity acknowledge the need for a dedicated crossing, and (3) a plan be submitted to ODOT.  The crossing might be as simple as narrowing the motor vehicle lanes on Bethany and adding bike lanes.

On July 21 (6:30 p.m.) there will be a public meeting at the Terpenning Center regarding the proposed master plan, which will then be presented to the THPRD Board on August 9 for Master Plan approval.  If approved, the plan will enter the design and construction phases, and construction will hopefully begin in the Fall of 2012.  Steve noted that some mitigation work will have to occur before construction can begin, and that could delay the project.  THPRD must have a mitigation site on-line, but that can be anywhere in the Tualatin Basin. 

B.  Fanno Creek Trail/Fence at Hall Blvd.  Hal explained the situation involving the possible construction of a fence where the trail intersects the south side of Hall Blvd. (which would encourage people to do what the signs currently say, i.e., cross at Greenway) especially as to misunderstandings regarding recent activity.  Peter offered that the objective was to connect the trail to the Albertson's parking lot, and to install a fence to deter people from crossing Hall Blvd mid-block, but that communication of the project was deficient, and the project took on a life of its own without going through the proper channels.  Hal emphasized that everyone had now taken a step back, and he asked what the committee thought about the construction of a fence of about four feet high and 180 or so feet long.  There was a lengthy discussion.  Some thought a fence was a good idea, primarily because that mid-block crossing is dangerous, and people should be encouraged to cross with the light at Greenway.  Others, however, did not like the idea of having to go so far out-of-direction to cross the street, and thought that the fence would not eliminate the danger because people would just cross where the fence ended which might be even more dangerous than the current location used for crossing.  It was suggested that maybe the fence could be phased in after data is collected on how users cross Hall after the connector trail is built.  It was emphasized that (1) we are considering the proposed fence as only a temporary, interim solution to the problem of crossing Hall Blvd., and (2) the fence would be constructed only after a paved connection is made from the trail to the sidewalk adjacent to the Albertson's parking lot (a trail user will not just encounter a fence at Hall Blvd but will be directed to the sidewalk which will be near the end of the fence).  This trail connection realignment is key to the entire scenario.  

MOTION made by Tom and seconded by Susan to build the fence immediately upon completion of the paved trail connection realignment.  Motion passed 5 to 2 (in favor of motion: Tom, Susan, Mary, Barb, Joe; against: Wendy and Dana).  Based on the vote, a fence will probably be formally recommended and a public meeting on the issue will be held.

C.  June 5 National Trail Day Project Report.  Wendy reported on the committee's clean-up of the Murrayhill Park segment of the Westside Trail, saying it was a productive and enjoyable event.

D.  Westside Trail Master Plan Committee Report.  Joe reported that there has been no activity since the last committee meeting (May 18).

E.  Updates

Mid-Block Crossing:  Joy discussed the county's ‘draft’ mid-block crossing position paper, and noted that it's still being circulated for comment.  She asked if a copy had been forwarded to THPRD.  Hal and Steve said they had not seen anything recently.  Hal offered that he has some information that the report might not be final until late this year.  Joy agreed to look into it and try to get the latest version distributed to staff.         

Beaverton Bike Festival:  Margaret discussed the 3rd annual Bike Beaverton Festival being held August 1; suggested checking the website for detailed information; and circulated two marketing flyers advertising the free ice cream social, the 1 p.m. Bike Rodeo, and 2 p.m. bike ride.  She met with THPRD staff today to discuss bicycle ride street crossings.  Margaret encouraged everyone to attend the event.

Bicycle Advisory Committee:  Dana was representing the BAC tonight.  Wendy announced that the BAC would be sending different people to our meetings, as they are available.  Dana said she would like to attend as much as possible, but that she is leaving on a cross-country bicycle ride in August and won't be able to attend again until she returns home.  

District Re-naming Project:  Steve gave a status report and update on this project first discussed at the last meeting, noting that staff is beginning a thorough examination of re-naming sites and facilities to call them what they are.  He again circulated the written outline of the project; noted that the 2006 Comprehensive Plan provides for three categories of passive recreation sites, to wit: “wetlands,” “woods,” and “greenways”; noted that there has been some interest in adding the categories of “natural area” and “nature park”; and asked for the committee's opinion on utilization of those two additional classifications.  There was substantial discussion of the issue.  

MOTION made by Barb and seconded by Joe, that we stay consistent with the current Comprehensive Plan language and use only “wetlands,” “woods,” or “greenways”; and not add the categories of “natural area” or “nature park” (other than as currently used).   Motion passed unanimously.          

Steve discussed the imminent Garden Home Rec Center improvement project, noting that the intent is to improve the recreation center or property very near the recreation center, and asked for suggestions as to how BES community benefit funds might be utilized to improve users trail experiences. A staff prepared project list is being considered along with other potential projects.  Joe suggested a bicycle skills course and agreed to provide a written description of the course built and operated by Northwest Trail Alliance.  It was the consensus of the committee to recommend the projects in the following priority order; 1.) trail exercise stations  2.) outdoor climbing wall/ boulders  3.) bicycle skills course.

Steve asked for suggestions for placement of kiosks in the District.  Along the Rock Creek Trail near the Pirate Park, and the Westside Trail south of Millikan were suggested as possible good locations. 

Next Meeting:  July 20, 2010.

Meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Joe Barcott

Recording Secretary  

